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NORTH PARK HISTORICAL SOCIETY 
NOVEMBER 2022 MEETING SUMMARY 

 
DATE:  NOVEMBER 17, 2022   TIME: 6:00 PM 
 
These notes summarize information presented at the October 20, 2022 Business Meeting of the 
North Park Historical Society (NPHS) Board of Directors, and the activities discussion for the 
organization. These notes are current as of November 23, 2022. The public meeting was 
canceled in advance due to concerns about the coronavirus. The Board met in the church 
meeting room this month. Attending were Steve, Katherine, George, Randy, Sharon, Jody, Bob, 
Paul, Claudia, and Michael. Board member Judy was absent. 
 
We will not meet in December 2022. However, in January 2023, we plan to re-start public 
meetings on the third THURSDAYS of the month starting at 6:00 p.m. in a meeting room at 
Grace Lutheran Church. We are still providing information to all who contact us with questions 
about North Park history and including documentation of those communications in monthly 
meeting summaries.  
 
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS   
We hope all our members and friends are staying safe and healthy.  
 
2. AGENDA REVIEW AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Pacific Beach Historical Society newsletters will continue to be collected for viewing at future 
meetings. The November 2022 issue was shared with the group. This issue presented a walking 
tour of six historic homes in Pacific Beach that John Fry compiled for a 5th grade class at Kate 
Sessions Elementary school, with information provided by historian John Webster. We 
encourage anyone interested in Pacific Beach history to support the Pacific Beach Historical 
Society and receive John’s very interesting monthly newsletter published by North Shores 
Printery. Annual dues are $30 and a check can be sent to John Fry, PO Box 9444, San Diego, 
CA 92169-0444. 
 
3. MINUTES ACCEPTANCE 
The meeting summary of information intended to be shared at the October 20, 2022 meeting, 

which was not held in person, has been posted on the website at NPHS Board Meeting 

Agendas and Minutes | North Park Historical Society (northparkhistory.org).  
 
BUSINESS PORTION OF MEETING 
 
4. TREASURER’S REPORT   
The financials for this meeting are for October 14 to November 16, 2022 and were sent to Board 
members on November 16, 2022. In this time period, there were no items of income or 
expenses. 
 
ACTIVITIES PORTION OF MEETING 
 
5. UPDATE ON PLAQUE FOR WATER TOWER 
Coordination with City Public Utilities Department staff regarding the feasibility of placing the 
plaque in a boulder or some kind of low wall next to the two-story building at the Water Tower 
site is pending return to some kind of normalcy.  
  

https://northparkhistory.org/about-us/nphs-board-of-directors-meeting-agenda/
https://northparkhistory.org/about-us/nphs-board-of-directors-meeting-agenda/


NPHS Meeting Summary 11-17-2022  2 

 

6. PLANNING FOR PAULY’S ADDITION WALKING TOUR 
The team has developed the route, photo notebook and draft guide notes for the southern part 
of Pauly’s Addition along Mississippi and Texas streets from Upas to Landis streets. George 
noted that the tour could be enhanced by researching some information about people who 
lived in some of the homes, like information we have for the Dryden District tour. George and 
Katherine will work on this. George and Michael were interested in getting the link to the City 
Clerk Digital Archives website, which includes pdf files of scanned City Directories from 1926 

to 1958. This link is: Digital Archives | City of San Diego Official Website 

The directories are under the “Collections” tab. Directories starting in 1926 have a “reverse” 
portion in the back where addresses are listed in alphabetical order by street name with the 
homeowner’s name, so you can find out who owned a property. Residents in the front part of 
the directories list people’s occupations. We will plan another test tour of Pauly’s Addition 
when revisions to the guide notes are complete and perhaps after the time changes in March. 
 
7. DRYDEN DISTRICT LECTURE AND TOUR FOR OSHER 
On October 20, George presented a PowerPoint lecture on North Park history for Osher, the 
senior adult education group associated with UCSD, on campus to about 10 people in the 
room and 20+ people on Zoom. On October 29, George led a walking tour of the Dryden 
District for a group of about 15 attendees, and Claudia led another group of 15. Jody assisted 
George, and Sharon assisted Claudia. People seemed to be most interested in the photos of 
the interiors. Thank you, Paul, for providing those photos! One attendee followed up with us, 
requesting an evaluation of her bungalow for designation potential.  
 
8. MORLEY FIELD TOURS FOR REDISCOVERING SAN DIEGO CLASS 
We will conduct a tour of the Morley Field Recreational Area for the Continuing Education 
program in the San Diego Community College District’s “Rediscovering San Diego” class early 
next year. All their students are seniors. The tour dates are January 10 and January 12, with 
about 25 to 30 attendees each day. We think the time will be late morning. Steve will be the 
guide. We do not think we will have to split up, as there should be plenty of room for attendees 
to spread out while walking and gather around at the stops. Helpers to show photos and 
“shepherds” to keep people from lagging will include Jody, Sharon, Katherine, George (one of 
the two days), Michael (Tuesday tour), and Bob (Thursday tour). We will set up a table under a 
canopy in the park by the pool, and one helper will staff the table during the whole time. This 
will be a good opportunity to ease back into public events after the hiatus due to covid. 
 
Related to tours and other public events, the Board unanimously approved Steve investigating 
a new canopy that would have our name and logo printed on it, so we do not have to hang our 
banner under the canopy, which is awkward to do. The Board also approved Steve 
investigating higher quality individual amplifier systems for our guides. Our current headset 
microphones get in the way of the guide being able to read notes, and the amplifiers did not 
have adequate volume on the Dryden tour. Steve purchased a new amplifier and accessory 
clip-on microphone online. We will test it out at the Morley Field tour. 
 
9. SLIDE AND PHOTO SCANNING PROJECT 
We are in the process of scanning slides and notebooks with photos and notes from the 
Covington Family. Don Covington obtained several photos from the Hartley Family, including 
this very early photo of what was until recently the Western Dental Building on the northwest 
corner of University Avenue and 30th Street. The building was constructed in 1913 and was 
first known as the Stevens & Hartley Building for William Stevens and Jack Hartley. This photo 
was taken before 1926, which is when the annex was built onto the west side of the building 
(left side of the photo). 

https://www.sandiego.gov/digitalarchives
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Early photo of the Stevens & Hartley Building on the northwest corner of University Avenue and  

30th Street. Note there is no annex on the west (left side) of the building at this time. 

 
10. SIGNS FOR DRYDEN DISTRICT 
There are no street signs marking the North Park Dryden Historic 
District as there are for other districts like Burlingame. NPHS is 
exploring the possibility of the City putting up demarcation signs for the 
Dryden District. Council District 3 staff promised to continue to follow up 
and keep NPHS updated but they have not done so. We emailed Senior 
Planner Suzanne Segur, but she has not responded yet.  
 
11. COMMUNITY COORDINATION AND ACTIVITIES 
In November 2022, we responded to requests for information (and received interesting 
information) and participated in community activities as summarized below. 
 

1. A group called the Old Spanish Trail Centennial Association (OST100) has formed in 
Texas to plan for celebrations of the 100th anniversary of the 1920’s Old Spanish Trail 
auto highway between Florida and San Diego. This group held two meetings on October 
24, 2022 at the Olaf Wieghorst Museum in El Cajon. George and Bob attended each 
meeting to represent NPHS. An informational flyer about the group and activities they 
plan is on the next page. Events scheduled for early November 2023 may include a 
walking tour along El Cajon Boulevard that George is developing. NPHS also may have 
a booth at the events held at the Alpine Community Center the OST group is arranging. 
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2. NPHS was pleased to learn that the San Diego County Archives is reactivating after a 

hiatus due to the virus crisis. We received an email from the manager, saying:  
 
“The San Diego County Archives is excited to offer a traveling lecture program in 2023. 
Our professionally trained archivists will visit host organizations from across the County 
to engage with community members about the value of local government records, the 
role of the Recorder in preserving official records and making them accessible to the 
public, and an overview of historic records at the County Archives. If your organization is 
interested in hosting a guest lecture, please reply to this email no later than Friday, 
11/18/22. Please include a brief description of your organization, location, and the 
proposed date and time. Please feel free to reach out directly with questions. We look 
forward to hearing from you!” 

 
The NPHS Board unanimously approved Katherine replying with our interest in hosting 
an archivist presentation, which Katherine did on November 18. The archivist manager 
promptly responded, and the County has confirmed they will provide a speaker for a 
public meeting on May 18, 2023 at 6:00 pm in a meeting room at Grace Lutheran 
Church. Mark your calendars, because everyone is invited to attend! 

 
3. Holly contacted us through Facebook and then email. She said, “I had spoken with you 

briefly through Facebook. Thank you so much for, not only replying to me, but also 
willing to look up any history on my childhood home. The address of the house is 3638 
Bancroft St, San Diego, CA 92104. I’ll attach a couple of photos I have from the house 
back when I lived there, as well as what it looks like today…I absolutely love historical 
sites, especially in North Park.” We found some information about the earliest residents 
of the house in records available online, and told Holly the following: 
 
The house at 3638 Bancroft Street was built in the Mission Revival style during 1923. The first 
time a value of improvements appears in the tax assessor books is January 1924. The history of 
ownership based on City directories and tax assessor books includes Ralph W. Smith and wife 
Gladys, who owned the house from 1925 to 1935. He was a route foreman with the Union Ice 
Company. A very long-time owner was Albert J. Galloway and his wife Delphia, who owned the 
house from 1939 to at least 1980, which is the latest directory available online. They had a son, 
Albert James Galloway, Jr., born in 1926. Delphia lived in the house after her husband died in 
1958 and was the owner listed in 1980. The Galloway family founded Galloway’s Pharmacy, 
which is still located at 2995 National Avenue. In the 1956 City Directory, the pharmacy is listed 
as “Galloway’s Pharmacy (Albert J. Galloway) A.J. Galloway, Jr., mgr. Day & Nite Service, Free 
Delivery, Prescriptions Our Specialty, Member San Diego Pharmaceutical Association, Same 
Location 31 Years, 2995 National Avenue.” 

 
4. Jill contacted us, saying, “I am reaching out because I recently was given a tour of 

wonderful historic homes in North Park. It was part of Osher Life time Learning. It was 
great and everyone enjoyed it. I have a bungalow at 2816 Dale St. built in 1924. The 
docents informed me that your group could come by and take a look to see if it was even 
possible to apply for the Mills Act. I would greatly appreciate it if you could. I don't have 
any plans or paperwork on the home. The previous owner led me to believe that it could 
be possible. Please let me know.” The NPHS designation evaluation team found that the 
house should be able to qualify as an Individually Significant historical resource for its 
architectural integrity in the Craftsman style. We also provided information about 
previous owners, including the following: 
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The house at 2816 Dale Street was built in the Craftsman style in the Blair’s Highlands 
subdivision during 1923. The first time a value of improvements appears in the tax assessor 
books is January 1924, and the owner is David Warren Higgins and his wife Emily. His 
occupation in the 1926 City Directory is listed as a carpenter for the San Diego Electric Railway 
Co. Emily continued to live at 2816 Dale Street after her husband died in 1933, until 1941, when 
Herman Hamby and his wife Kathryn Belle Hess Hamby bought it. Their son, Lester, and 
daughter, Myrtle Beatrice, are also listed as residing at the home in 1941. Lester is 29 at this time 
and Myrtle Beatrice is 27. Herman’s occupation was a painter for the Dennstedt Co., a prominent 
local home builder. Lester’s occupation was the same. Herman died in 1965; Kathryn died in 
1966. Myrtle Beatrice married, becoming Mrs. Elmer Logue and moving to La Mesa. Lester never 
married and lived at 2816 Dale Street until his death in 1999. A Hamby lived at 2816 Dale Street 
for 58 years. An interesting story about Lester Hamby is that he served in the Army in World War 
2, was captured by the Germans in North Africa during in 1943, and freed April 27, 1945, 
according to this May 15, 1945 San Diego Union article. His photo from 1942 and as an older 
man with his sister were available from Ancestry.com. 

  
 

 
12. FUTURE MEETINGS 
We will not meet in December 2022. However, in January 2023, we plan to re-start public 
meetings on the third THURSDAYS of the month starting at 6:00 p.m. in a meeting room at 
Grace Lutheran Church. We are still providing information to all who contact us with questions 
about North Park history and including documentation of those communications in monthly 
meeting summaries. 
 
Prepared by 

 
 

Katherine Hon 
Secretary, North Park Historical Society 


